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This is a history of intelligence testing from a newangle. Its
novelty lies in the choice of America and France as the stage
on which the scene is set. Both countries were new republics
in the period covered, with a commitment to equality and
they provided an ideal setting for a history of the ‘compare
and contrast’ kind. Another thing which they had in common
was the use of tests derived from the work of Alfred Binet.
With the collaboration of Simon they became the Binet–
Simon tests in France and, when they crossed the Atlantic,
they were revised to suit the new situation, principally by
Terman, as the Stanford–Binet scale.

Whatever equality might mean, it was clear that merit was
to replace rank and privilege. In France, there was already a
hierarchy of examinations for selecting public employees, and
merit clearly meant equality of opportunity. In America the
position was less clear. The founding fathers in America
loosely equated merit with intelligence, and so intelligence
became the focus of their endeavors. Neither country appears
to have gone so far as to interpret equality to mean equal
ability, for that would have eventually led to selection by
drawing lots, or something equivalent. In both countries the
use of testing for identifying the sub-normal was more
acceptable and this provided the motivation for Binet's
original work. Protecting society and colleagues from the
dangerous consequences of inability were obvious to every
one.

It is well known that testing was used extensively in
America for recruits to the armed forces. Many must have
wonderedwhether thiswas quite as straightforward as briefer
accountsmight suggest. Carson tells of the problems in getting
themilitary to use the tests and the effortwhich psychologists,
such as Yerkes, had to make to get them accepted. It was not
immediately obvious to the military that what the tests
measured was relevant to the performance of soldiers. It was
natural for officers to think that their judgment of men was
superior to any thing that a paper and pencil test, using items
of doubtful relevance, could tell them. Two factors seem to
have been important in winning them over. One was the
necessity of dealing fairly with the enormous number of
recruits and the other, more significant perhaps, was that the
tests usually agreed with their own judgments.

Carson's treatment is thorough and comprehensive and
his reading in the period covered is impressive. Out of 385
pages there are 105 pages of notes. There are quotations, not
only from the obvious sources, but also from the Atlantic
Monthly and newspapers. In an area which has more than its
share of controversy the treatment is remarkably even-
handed and one looks in vain for signs of the author's own
preferences.

It seems clear that the he regards the statistical debates as
something of a sideshow and they are only mentioned briefly
towards the end in a section entitled Controversies, Resis-
tances, Accommodations. There, Carson defines a scale of
difference extending from Spearman and his fellow travelers
at one end to Thorndike at the other with Thurstone and
Thomson in themiddle. Therewere ‘warring factions’ and, we
are told, they developed ‘ever more elaborate statistical
justifications for their respective positions’. However, the
references given in the Notes do not take one to the technical
literature where these contests were played out in a not
entirely unfriendly manner. Sometimes, indeed, one wonders
whether Carson has fully grasped what was at stake,
especially in these more technical areas.

Understandably, there are only passing references to work
outside France and America but this only serves to underline
the strict empiricism of both their approaches. More attention
to Spearman's work, for example, might have clarified some
of the disputed issues. Spearman recognized that items
contributed what he called common and specific parts.
These specific parts might well be extraneous to intelligence
and, therefore might give the item an appearance of
irrelevance, but his analysis was designed to extract what
was common and discard the rest.

This is a painstaking study which should deservedly take
its place alongside the classics in the field.

David J. Bartholomew
6, Beaconsfield Close, Sudbury, Suffolk, CO10 1JR, UK

E-mail address: djbartholomew@btinternet.com.

7 July 2008

Intelligence 37 (2009) 114–120

doi:10.1016/j.intell.2008.07.003

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Intelligence

mailto:djbartholomew@btinternet.com
http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/01602896
http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.intell.2008.07.003



